
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE

Meeting held: 17th November 2010

Present:
Councillor Roberts (Chair)


Councillors Brown, Bullock, Smith-Haynes and Zanger

Also Present:
Councillors Lamb, J Henson, L Henson and Alison Wiley

10.EX.58
APOLOGIES


Apologies were received from Councillors Hakewill, Dearing and Malin.

10.EX.59
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


Councillor Cedwien Brown declared a personal and prejudicial interest in recommendation (c) of Item 9 on the agenda.

10.EX.60
MINUTES


The minutes of the meeting of the Executive Committee held on 13th October 2010 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

10.EX.61
FORWARD PLAN AND WORK PROGRAMME


The Forward Plan and Work Programme for the period 17th November to 31st March 2011 was noted, it having been emailed to all members prior to the meeting.

10.EX.62
ASSET MANAGEMENT – THE HAWTHORNS


A report was submitted which considered options for the future use of The Hawthorns.


Mr Robert Orr (Chair) and Mrs Paula Holmes (Secretary) of Desborough Community Development Trust addressed the Committee in accordance with the Council's Right to Speak policy, putting forward the views of the Trust and arguments for keeping the facility open through asset transfer of the leisure centre and the football pitches.


Councillor Pamela Goodman (Chair of Desborough Town Council) also addressed the Committee, indicating support for the Desborough Community Development Trust in their proposals.


All three speakers requested that the decision on the future of The Hawthorns be deferred until after a survey of Desborough residents had taken place.


Debate then took place on the future use of The Hawthorns, taking into account the leisure needs of a town the size of Desborough as set out in the Sports Facilities Strategy. Also considered were the likely future running costs of the centre and contractual considerations surrounding the leisure contract with Parkwood Leisure to run the new Desborough Leisure Centre to be located at The Grange.


Members reiterated that Kettering Borough Council had a statutory duty to ensure that it obtained best value for its assets. The value of the site as housing land was considerable and, if developed for housing, would contribute to the requirement of the Borough to maintain a five year housing supply as detailed within Planning Policy Statement 3.


Members noted that work was soon to commence on the new leisure facility to be built at the Grange. The importance of encouraging fitness and health was acknowledged.  However, members felt that the key to maintaining continuity of facilities was to ensure that The Hawthorns would not close until the new Desborough Leisure Centre was opened, which would ensure continuity of leisure provision in Desborough.  It was noted that temporary facilities for the continuation of squash and football were being discussed.  There were also proposals to promote the further provision of community facilities in the centre of Desborough, which would be funded in part by Section 106 contributions.


Discussion was held on the recent opening of the Burton Latimer Community facilities located in the former health centre. It was noted that Kettering Borough Council had recently been approached by Desborough Town Council seeking advice and assistance to support their efforts to establish community facilities within the town.  If the model used at Burton Latimer was followed, an opportunity existed to guide and support Desborough Town Council in the development of options for how it might tackle the issues of location, capital funding and the ongoing management and running costs of a community facility.  It was suggested that Burton Latimer Town Council could assist in this respect.

RESOLVED
that:-

(i)
The Hawthorns Leisure Centre be closed only when the new Desborough Leisure Centre was opened; and

(ii)
a development brief be produced for potential uses of the site that optimised the asset value and developer contributions for local community infrastructure.

(Having declared a personal and prejudicial interest in the following item, Councillor Cedwien Brown took no part in the debate relating to Rotwell and left the meeting room during the decision on recommendation (c) on the agenda)
10.EX.63
DELIVERING TOWN CENTRES – REGENERATION AND SUITE 16


A report was submitted which informed members of progress to date on Suite 16.


The report and supporting presentation contained updates on the following projects:-

· Burton Latimer Town Centre
· Desborough Community Facilities
· Rothwell Town Centre Partnership
· Kettering Market Place Restaurants
· Kettering Public Realm Phase 2/3
· Kettering Market Place Awards
· The Transport Strategy for Kettering Town Centre – works at the junction of Northampton Road/Northfield Avenue
· A better educational offer – Tresham Institute St Mary's Road site covenant
Councillor Derek Zanger gave an outline of how the Burton Latimer community facilities had been realised, and extended an offer of help and assistance to Desborough Town Council in the development of similar facilities in Desborough.


RESOLVED
that:

(i)
continued investment in, and delivery of, town centre projects through the Suite 16 be supported; and

(ii)
ongoing work with Desborough Town Council to explore the delivery of a community facility in Desborough, utilising a similar approach to that used in Burton Latimer, be supported;

(iii)
further work in developing a Rothwell Business Improvement District (BID) utilising grant monies already made available through Northamptonshire Enterprise Limited; be supported; and

(iv)
payment of any sums due on the St Mary's Road site be deferred until such time as Tresham received the capital receipt from its sale, or it was decided to reinvest that in some other project.

10.EX.64
MAINTAINING A DURABLE BUDGET

A report was submitted which provided members with the following information:-

· A reminder of the Council's Guiding Principles

· An update of the latest budget position

· An update for members on the key issues from the recent Comprehensive Spending Review

· A short commentary on issues that members would need to consider further (when considering the detailed budget reports in early 2011) in relation to the Council's Medium Term Financial Strategy

· Feedback on the work that was taking place in relation to the Budget Delivery Framework

· A high level budget timetable for the 2011/2012 budget process

The report also sought approval to formally write-off three debt accounts to comply with the Council's Financial Regulations.


A presentation was given by the Chief Executive, the Deputy Chief Executive and the Head of Finance.

Councillor Larry Henson addressed the committee on the report and presentation, and urged the Executive not to lose sight of smaller issues that made a difference to communities.

It was noted that empirical evidence and assessments consistently put Kettering at the top of the Northamptonshire League Table in respect of litter and graffiti.  The role of ward councillors was important in reporting hotspots and other areas of concern, and the value of ward walkabouts, were acknowledged.

Discussion was held on the Pop N Shop scheme, which had been introduced using money saved as a result of the reduction in the rate of VAT.  However, having noted that VAT would rise to 20% in 2011, the future of the scheme was debated.  Members felt that the scheme should continue and be extended if possible.  However, an opportunity existed to recover a proportion of the increased costs.

Councillor Alison Wiley addressed the Committee, stressing the significance of the Council Tax Incentive Scheme in any budget setting.

RESOLVED that:

(i)
the golden rules and modelling for recovery principles as outlined in the report continue to be endorsed;

(ii)
the latest budget position as outlined in the report be noted;

(iii)
the comments made about the Spending Review and the Medium Term Financial Strategy as outlined in the report be noted;

(iv)
the comments from the Research and Development Committee in relation to the future strategy for fees and charges as outlined in the report be received and approved as follows:-

(a)
the existing guiding principles continue to be used as a basis for the determination of future fees and charges

(b)
the implementation date for all new fees and charges be 3rd January 2011 (where practicable)

(c)
there be one single concession rate of 50%

(d)
the current medium term strategy for car parking charges be adhered to

(e)
the Pop 'N' Shop Scheme be retained and the price increased from 10p to 20p

(v)
the summary budget timetable for 2011/12 as outlined in Appendix F to the report be noted; and

(vi)
the three debt write offs as detailed in the report be approved.

(The meeting adjourned for five minutes)

10.EX.65
WASTE STRATEGY UPDATE


A report was submitted which updated members on the latest position with the Northamptonshire Waste Partnership in relation to the residual waste PFI project.

RESOLVED
that:-

(i)
the current position in relation to the Residual Waste PFI Project be noted;

(ii)
a further report be received (when more information was available) to enable the Council to take an informed decision in relation to the future waste strategy options and position, and

(iii)
in the meantime, all strategic options be kept open.

(The meeting started at 7:00 pm and ended at 9.20 pm)

Signed​: …………………………………………………….

(Chair)
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Executive Committee No. 

17.11.10


